JUNE 3, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
b.
Public Hearing and Action on Hampton Inn Planned Project Site Plan, 8.89 acres, 2900 Jackson Road.  A proposal to demolish an existing hotel building and construct a 102,000-square foot, 101-room, four-story hotel building – Staff Recommendation:  Approval
DiLeo explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property. Staff recommends that the site plan be approved because the contemplated development complies with all applicable state, local and federal laws, ordinances, standards and regulations; the development limits the disturbance of natural features to the minimum necessary to allow a reasonable use of the land; and the development does not cause a public or private nuisances and does not have a detrimental effect on the public health, safety or welfare.   

Staff further recommends that the planned project modifications be approved because the contemplated development complies with the minimum standards set forth for approval and the proposed modifications provide for building and parking setbacks in excess of the minimum requirement for the zoning district.  

Pratt opened the Public Hearing at 10:20 p.m.

1. Scott Shibault (Giffels-Webster Engineers), 6303 26 Mile Road, Washington Township, MI 48094 - He stated that he represents the developer.  He stated that because the economy has been depressed for some years, the current hotel at this site does not have the market to sustain it, so the owner wishes to reinvest in this property with an upscale product.  Before coordinating this project, we worked with Planning and Development. Services and it was decided that the best decision was to develop this as PUD.  

The owner plans to demolish the Super Eight motel and maintain and reinvest in the existing Best Western and Hampton Inn.  Due to the current franchise requirements for height and trying to match the existing hotel (a current four-story), in the R5 Zoning, you’re only allowed forty feet, and we need to have forty-four feet with the deck and a flat room.  The conflicts between the existing and proposed hotels are:

Current is:  A full service hotel consisting of conference rooms, a restaurant, banquet center and hotel rooms.

Proposed is:  The Hampton Inn is more of a limited service hotel, attracting a different type of patron.  This compliments the other existing hotel.  There would be pedestrian access and a crosswalk to the bus stop.  The storm water management plan has been upgraded to match the current requirements per Washtenaw County standards.  The current vegetation will remain mostly in-tact, with additional landscaping.  

We are staying farther away from the minimum setback per the existing conditions.  There doesn’t appear to be any visual effects by replacing one hotel to another.  This hotel will be a product most marketable for the owner and most valuable for the city.

2.  Victor Seroky (Victor Seroky and Associates, Architect), 430 Old Woodward Avenue, Birmingham, MI - This is an opportunity to upgrade the site.  The proposed Hampton Inn is a popular, well received product and part of the Hilton Hotel family.  This is four stories and has one hundred and three rooms.  The upper three floors are all guest rooms, while the first floor has check in services, a breakfast bar, pool, exercise rooms, meeting rooms and employee facilities.  The facility will be built with low volume toilets and showers.  

We think this proposal is appropriate in size and character and is in character with the neighboring Best Western.  (He presented a color drawing of the proposed façade of the building.)

2.  Akrim Dammel (Owner of the project site), 24725,Greenfield Road, Southfield, MI – He stated that despite the difficulties in the economy, he has made major improvements to the Best Western site.  The Super Eight, which is a budget hotel, has not panned out in this location.  I own two other Hampton Hotels that I have been very successful with.  Despite all of this, I did a feasibility study, which gave me approximately seventy-five percent occupancy rate in that location as a Hampton.  

It’s still one site, one ownership and these two products compliment each other well.  The Hampton is more business oriented, while the Best Western is more family oriented. 

Pratt closed the hearing at 10:30 p.m.

Moved by Commissioner Carlberg, seconded by Commissioner Mahler, “That the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Hampton Inn Planned Project Site Plan and Development Agreement, subject to providing building and parking setbacks in excess of the minimum requirements of the zoning district as shown on the site plan.”

Commission Discussion

Westphal asked staff to summarize the key Planned Project Standards that (in your recommendation) our judgment hinges on?  (DiLeo – The key standard cited by the petitioner and supported by staff was ‘increased building and parking setbacks.’  The building setbacks are significantly setback from the Jackson Road side.  It is somewhat additionally setback from the interstate side.  Regarding parking setbacks, those come close to the fifty foot setback requirement, but many areas that exceed that.  As a whole, staff felt that the additional four feet in height did not need a substantial amount of justification.)

In regard to the bus stop, is that directly across the street from the outbound bus stop?  (DiLeo – Stated that the AATA representative stated that the ‘inbound’ bus stop is heavily used, but did not mention the outbound.  It’s possible that outbound busses do not take the same route.)

The developer stated that wasn’t an outbound in that review, but we would accommodate that if there were.  (DiLeo – I’m told by AATA that most of the passengers from this stop are employees for all of the hotels as opposed to customers.  I believe that all of the hotels operate specific shuttles for patrons for football games and other events.)

Mahler – Asked the developer what comprised the material of the proposed building.  (Petitioner stated that the Hampton is specific as to their materials; the exterior is EFIS, the lower floor is a salmon color, the upper in taupe.  From a sustainability standpoint, we will work with Hampton.  There are some things such as low energy mechanical systems for HVAC equipment and plumbing systems (such as the low flow units), fluorescent lighting, low VOC paints, and as architects, we will look at a selection of ‘green’ products, both in materials and furnishings.)  

(He stated that there is one caveat, that Hampton Inns has the last word on what they do, and we need their approval on all projects.  We think we can do a good job with them.  They are a progressive company and are aware of sustainability and green issues.  For the roof, we’re talking about using a white membrane roof as opposed to a dark or asphalt roof to reduce heat gain.)

Mahler – Overall, I don’t find the 44 foot modification to be a problem.  I wish you luck with the assurances that you will follow through with the improvements you mentioned and I will support this.

Potts – Stated that this was a welcome change.  She asked who would be building the crosswalk that would affect the bus users (The Contractor will be responsible.)  She suggested that the motion include the verbiage that approval of this petition should be subject to MDOT and staff concerns being addressed prior to being moved to city council.)  

Moved by Commissioner Potts, seconded by Commissioner Borum, to amend the motion to read “approval will be subject to addressing MDOT and staff concerns prior to submission to city council.”

A vote on the amendment to the motion showed: 

	YEAS: 
	Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Mahler, Pratt, Lowenstein, Pratt, Potts and Westphal 

	NAYS: 
	None.

	ABSENT: 
	None.

	Amendment carried. 
	


Potts – Stated that she has no problem with the small amount of added height and would support the project.

Emaus – Stated that he visited the site, and was surprised at how much parking there is.  There are 264 rooms with 350 spaces.  The actual topography for the site would make it ideal for underground parking.  

You’re also off of I-94, there is a patio on the back overlooking I-94, and you have a nice set of trees and grasslands in the front that you’re protecting, but your patio is nowhere near it.  There is also no sidewalk going from the Hampton to the point where you would want to cross.  I parked in front of the Super 8 Motel and walked straight out, and that is what got me to the crosswalk that gets me to the island in the middle of that island in Jackson Road.  I would take the sidewalk straight out, and it would be a nice place to have the patio come from as well.

I’m thinking of an “L” shaped building, which has the patio out the “L” shape onto Jackson Road, and a sidewalk that gets me to the crosswalk, with parking underground – that’s probably a bit much to ask for four feet, but those are the types of things I consider when I see these types of plans from corporate offices.  He stated that corporations like Hamptons will compromise on their stance of how a ‘corporate’ entity says their buildings will be like – they will fit into areas that they want to be in.  (He wanted to know why there were so many parking spaces compared to the amount of rooms.)

The Developer stated that there is a restaurant, bar and banquet facility in the Best Western which increased the number of parking spaces required.  It’s one space per room, and one space for every two hundred fifty square feet.)  We are in excess of twelve spaces per the site plan.  (DiLeo – stated that for the Hampton Inn with only a breakfast bar, additional parking is not required.  For the full service restaurant (“Bedrocks”) within the hotel, that does have a parking requirement.)  

Bona – We are in a position where we have to live with an ordinance that we don’t necessarily agree with, and we’re trying to write one that we would like.  When we find an opportunity, we try to get what our master plans ask for, but are not in the current ordinance.  The minimum parking or building excess – I cannot separate the two.  The building will be setback in excess of the minimum requirement wherever there is parking.  Any excess in my mind is outside of building and parking.  The lines denoted on the power point demonstrate that these areas that couldn’t be utilized anyway.  I can’t agree with that justification, so I am looking at requirement ‘f’’ (in short – arrangement of buildings that provide a public benefit…..) 

One option would be to provide a ‘green roof’’ on the top of this building.  Another would be a path through the front door to the bus stop (as mentioned by Commissioner Emaus.)  It’s obviously being used by hotel employees.  They will take the shortest route.  If one of those could be offered, this would be easier for me to accept.

Pratt – Question to staff – One item on the PUD is exceeding the required open space.  Are those fairly accurate?  Does it exceed the open space?  (A. DiLeo – I believe it does, as there is no open space requirement in the Hotel District.)

Pratt – I also saw what Commissioner Emaus saw – there is a lot of parking, and I wondered if the owner could tell us how many times a year the hotel goes over capacity with that parking lot?  Many times I see cars parked on the grass and it doesn’t bother me as that’s not the ‘norm.’  (Football games, we’re full or usage of the banquet facility on premises (300 seat capacity.))  

Contractor – We are currently in excess of 12 spaces of our required parking.  We could provide staff with the information they need regarding the pathway.  I can eliminate some additional parking if possible.  We’re trying to avoid any conflicts with existing vegetation in the area.

Carlberg – Is it possible to use any infiltration here from your roof through a drainage system so that you’re using some of that water for your lawns?  (Contractor – The nature of the soil is clay with some infiltration, but we’ve created a storm system to go to a detention area prior to the pre-ponds prior to arrival at the final ponds, so you do have the means of having the water pass through other means before it reaches the storm sewer.)

My other complaint is that your building material is insubstantial and is not very attractive.  (The Contractor stated that these were the Hampton standards, and they would have to approve changes).  You could incorporate masonry elements.  

I’ve been to this site when there were meetings held and there was no parking.  I really had to leave the site and go elsewhere, and they do hold quite a few meetings here, not just banquets.  The one I attended had quite a few senior citizens, and it was not going to be easy for them to get to the meeting as there was no parking available on site.  This is a consideration, and I don’t think that 12 spaces over is too much.

Pratt – I’m not inclined to alter the city’s standards if Hampton is not inclined to alter theirs.  I don’t think it’s an attractive product, not a lot of public benefit, the storm drainage is a requirement, so there is nothing above and beyond.

Bona – (To Contractor) – Would you like us to consider tabling this issue so that you can respond to some of these requests?  (Contractor – Yes, we can provide a clear, walk-able path from the front door to the bus stop.  With regard to the masonry or brick, we can ask Hampton if we could use brick on the first floor, and the owner states that if they’ll allow it, he’ll do it.)

Bona – How do we deal with the motion?  Is it appropriate to add a couple of things as an amendment without changing the motion?  (That can be amended.)

**Moved by Bona, seconded by Emaus, “to include a direct pedestrian path from the front entrance to the sidewalk and brick masonry for the first floor building materials.”

A vote on the second amendment to the motion showed: 

	YEAS: 
	Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Mahler, Pratt, Lowenstein, Pratt and Westphal

	NAYS: 
	Potts

	ABSENT: 
	None.

	Amendment carried. 
	


Emaus – Asked the contractor what the lighting would be in the new areas.  (The contractor stated that they have provided a photometric plan as a part of their submittal showing locations of the light poles.  The intent was to have as minimal an impact at the property line.  This is one of the parameters we gave to the consultant.  (DiLeo stated that the light fixtures would be downward directed and shielded from upward glare.)

Final Motion as amended reads:

Moved by Commissioner Carlberg, seconded by Commissioner Mahler, “That the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Hampton Inn Planned Project Site Plan and Development Agreement, subject to providing building and parking setbacks in excess of the minimum requirements of the zoning district as shown on the site plan.   **The plan will include a direct pedestrian path from the front entrance to the sidewalk and brick masonry will be used for the first floor building materials.  *Project approval will be subject to addressing MDOT and staff concerns prior to submission to city council.”

	YEAS: 
	Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Mahler, Pratt, Lowenstein, Pratt, Potts and Westphal 

	NAYS: 
	None.

	ABSENT: 
	None.

	Main motion as amended carried. 


